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1.  Welcome and Apologies: 
Those present: Terry New, (Chair) Jan Smith (minutes) Carol McKeough, Sadie Curtis, Peter Livesey, Steve Taylor, Neil Pedlingham, Margaret Conan, Sally Phillips, Maggie Linehan, Julie Allen, Jan Enever, L.M. Tippett, Ron Hann, Pat Hann,
In attendance: Elaine Moles, Practice Manager and Pamela Barber, Director of Operations, Samantha Mcintosh, Reception Manager
Apologies: Leila Ware, Marjorie Darby
Sue Southon, has decided to leave the PPG
2. Introductions. 

Everyone introduced themselves briefly as the PPG has happily acquired several new members. Draft Notes from PPG meeting on held on 4th July 2022 and the practice report: Both agreed and signed off.
Terry said that if members do not receive the minutes online, please contact her and she will resolve the problem. The minutes for this meeting will been circulated to those present, within 2 weeks of the meeting. Any comments or corrections should be notified to Terry within 10 days, and any changes/updates will be made. They will then be available for circulation to all PPG members and should be posted on the LVP website and a copy will go onto the PPG noticeboard at the Lenham Surgery. 
3.  Practice update: (From the practice report sent out prior to the meeting).
· Patients can come into the practice to book an appointment if they are struggling to get through on the telephone. One front desk receptionist will only be answering calls and so patients coming in will have access to one receptionist to book face to face. Same requirements as before, receptionist will ask for a brief reason for the appointment and will triage as necessary. Once all the available appointments have gone for that morning or afternoon then they will be told to call back.

· We unfortunately lose our Advanced Nurse practitioner, Ursula McMahon on 9th Sept as she is moving to another practice. This does leave an knowledge/experience gap in relation to Asthma and COPD, we are awaiting the partners decision on what to do going forward other than refer to respiratory.

· We have recruited another Practice Nurse, who has secondary care experience on a respiratory ward and interested in respiratory, however as new to practice she will need to undergo a training pathway before she is able to do all the duties of a practice nurse in primary care and respiratory. Her Name is Natalie Izzat and local to the village.

· Mollie our young HCA trainee has passed her STEP HCA training as of last Friday, we will be increasing her availability, duties and frequency of appointments.

· Generally, we have fared well with staff recruitment, we have been lucky to have a few students working over the summer who have been sending out medication review templates via SMS and processing the responses. This has worked well, and we are currently on target. 

· We have appointed a new Medical Secretary (Sue) to join the existing team and two new administrators who are assisting with medication requests, reception and general data inputting/workflow of documents (medical reports and results). 

· Dr Pun continues to be on long-term sick leave, Dr Javed who was previously a registrar in training, stayed on as a salaried GP for 3 days per week from the beginning of August. Dr Yasmeen Khan joins us 10th October along with our New Clinical Pharmacist, Muyiwa Fajuyigbe.

· Both Paramedics, Emma and Jenny have joined the team with a wealth of knowledge and experience. They are supporting the GP’s and this is working well. 

· Our Pharmacist Julie Olanyi, who was employed by the PCN has now been moved to Headcorn.

· The medication reviews process has had a reshuffle. Previously we would undertake medication reviews twice a year, this has now changed to annually (patient is recalled their birthday month) there are a few exceptions, but for most it is now once a year. Due to Covid there is a backlog, but the new system is working well. The downside is the number of patients being recalled for a blood test has increased and the waiting times for a blood test are now 6 weeks. We are increasing our appointments and looking for a temporary phlebotomist to help increase availability but that is yet to be put in place. This has a knock-on effect for any urgent bloods requested by the GP for things such as a 2 week wait referral. The GP will in this situation provide a blood form and request the patient attend hospital to have bloods taken to prevent any delay.

· Our Improved Access appointments on a Monday evening 6.30-8pm are proving beneficial but are still not getting booked fully. We have two nurses and two paramedics available.

· Good to highlight the number of DNA’s (Did not attend their appointment) – 122 for August and 29 last week alone! 

· We are now planning for the Covid and Flu vaccinations (these will be given at the same time at the Lenham surgery) There will be 3 Saturday dates in October and times will be 8.30 – 12.30.  It is important patients do not contact the practice, wait to be informed. Unfortunately, this will be by text ONLY, this is the system all other practices have adopted to ease workload burden and time – Unless we can get admin help from the PPG to call patients? If patients are unable to attend the dates, we are available they will need to book for the Autumn vaccine via the national booking line or we can direct patients to Bearsted on a Friday evening – details yet to be finalised. 

· We are planning to incorporate BP readings, height and weight and patient questionnaires (on ethnicity, drinking and smoking history). We may need to approach the village hall for support as the volume of patients expected may cause queues etc. we will be looking for car parking assistance also. We should have our final plans to share in the next 2 weeks max.

Issues raised at the meeting with Elaine
Elaine explained that in July the practice experienced problems due to staff changes, sickness, annual leave, Covid and employees being advised to stay at home if testing positive.  For a few weeks all appointments to see a GP had to be made via the telephone. The situation improved and patients may enter the surgery to book a GP appointment.

The did not attend figures are very high. In many cases this is because a patient may have booked an appointment for a few weeks in advance, the situation gets worse, and they make an urgent appointment, and they forget to cancel their previously made appointment. Peter asked if they received reminders. Elaine said that quite often the patients’ details are not up-to-date and not everyone has a mobile phone to receive SMS. Maybe because the appointment is free, it is abused. If you had to pay for a missed appointment, things might be different. Fining is not possible. Peter suggested ‘naming and shaming’. Also not possible.

Elaine stated that 60% of appointments at the surgery were face-to-face contradicting the public impression. Jan said that this should be communicated via The Focus magazine. Elaine said that patients should be encouraged to make sure that the surgery has their correct personal details. 
Covid and Flu vaccinations -There is a National Booking Line if you haven’t got SMS. From next month patients will receive their Flu and Covid vaccines at the same time – one in either arm. If one arm is compromised, it is possible to inject into the thigh. Priority groups, e.g. elderly, will receive the vaccine first. There will be 3 dates in October and times will be 8.30 – 12.30.  

Peter asked about Out of Hours provision. Elaine replied that each practice must provide a certain number of out of hours appointments. For LVP these hours are on a Monday we have one nurse is available from 1-8 pm. One doctor 6.30 pm – 8 pm, 2 paramedics 6.30 – 8 pm. Terry said that she will put this information in the Newsletter. Other out of hour’s appointments could be anywhere in the PCN, e.g. Langley, Headcorn, Sutton Valence etc. Lenham Reception can refer you to any of these alternatives. Elaine said that clinics at PCN change all the time. Often there is no need to see a doctor – physios, social prescriber, counsellors etc may be more appropriate and a GP appointment is not necessary. Lenham belongs to the Ridge Primary Care network. IT services better now and patients’ notes can be passed between system services. Elaine confirmed that these services need broadcasting.
4.
PPG Update 

Terry thanked everyone for attending and asked if the telephone system was working any better? Elaine said that they have put up a notice in reception to say which receptionist is taking calls and that there are 4 lines and that 4 people can be waiting on each of the 4 lines. Sadie said that you can finally reach number 1 and then you are suddenly cut off. Apparently, it was six years since the CQC said that there was a problem phoning in – the provider was changed but the current system still may cut you off after you have been waiting for some time. 
Complaints were made about the music while patients wait. Elaine said that they are switching to another provider and that funding had been released. It is possible to change voice/options/music. Steven suggested that useful information could be communicated rather than tedious music – absorb some information while you are waiting. Elaine said that this would be tricky to set up and that it can’t be done now. Elaine, offered to invite in someone from the PPG to explain the problems.
Steven asked why Harrietsham cannot be used. Elaine replied that more funding was needed, and they can’t get the additional staff needed to open fully. In future Terry said that a copy of the MINUTES will be posted in the Waiting Room and that Sadie and Terry will sort out the Notice Boards which need revising and updating. Terry’s article regarding the PPG will be sent to Fish and Focus and other local magazines.
5
 Primary Care Network (PCN)
Carol met with the PCN chairs and Dr Faye Hinsley, the PCN Clinical Director. Headcorn has given notice to pull out of the Ridge PCN and this will mean that the Ridge will lose 20% of the current budget. Dr Hinsley was a salaried GP at the Headcorn Practice and has had to transfer to the Sutton Valence practice as she could not be the clinical director of the Ridge PCN if she was working in a practice which is not in the PCN. Priority hours cut from 50 to 35. The Ridge PCN is now a limited company and can employ staff Current PCN priorities are: 

To give flu and Covid vaccines to care homes and patients who are housebound. 
Support earlier cancer diagnosis, develop a nudge system?

Traveller Health and Wellbeing,

To have an online booking system via triage. E-consult was tried last year but was not successful as it would signpost the patient inappropriately. It will be taken up again. It aims to sift out medically urgent cases. LVP does not have a start date yet. 
There is a Physio in every practice and additional pharmacy support.

6
Integrated Care Board (ICB) and Health and Care Partnership (HCP) update 

The new NHS and Care System is in its infancy. The ICB brings together NHS commissioners and providers, Social Care leads for Kent and Medway and borough Councils across Kent. The first meeting of the PPG chairs which took place at the point of the CCG’s going and the ICB and HCP’s taking over. The PPG chairs/deputies for West Kent will in future meet with the WK HCP. The one thing that came out of the meeting 2 months ago was that – all PPG chairs reported that their surgeries suffer problems with telephone systems. There is another on- line PPG/HCP meeting in two weeks. Carol will attend and send highlights to Terry.
7.
Update for Walking for Health

Jan Enever said that earlier in the year Bearsted, Headcorn and Lenham amalgamated to become Ridge Walking for Health and PCN took responsibility for insurance. Not sure what is happening now with Headcorn pulling out of the Ridge PCN. Jan will get in touch with Pauline and Faye. Elaine was asked if Lenham would leave the PCN. Elaine said no and that Headcorn was looking to join up with Coxheath practice. Consequently, Out of Hours service is no longer available at Headcorn which is a pity. 
Jan reported that the group provide regular walks which help people socially and physically to maintain their health. Jan Smith said that Walk-in-Wednesdays has set up in St Mary’s Church 10.30 -12.00 during school term time. We provide free tea, coffee, biscuits etc for the Lenham community and welcome all ages and stages – not just a toddler group. Useful for people who have just arrived in the village or are lonely etc. Jan Smith said it will be useful to work together with Jan Enever.

8.
Communication

Terry said the priority of the PPG is to work closely with the Practice to provide the best service it can to its patients and will do everything to show positivity and to communicate well with everyone. Terry said that she was pleased that it is now possible for patients to call into the surgery and speak to a receptionist regarding an appointment. It was reported that said that booking online to become a PPG member was not straightforward and also the members list needs to be up-to-date. Jazmine is to be asked to update it when it is clear what is not functioning correctly. 
Elaine has asked the PPG to come back with suggestions of how communications can be improved. Elaine said that the Surgery needs a server upgrade, but they don’t own it, the NHS does. Terry asked if there was anything the PPG could do and Elaine said no. 

Elaine said that the only service operating at Harrietsham Surgery currently is Hidden Hearing and Ultrasound. Sadie said that the conditions at the surgery need addressing – renovating, cleaning etc – it is in very poor condition. Elaine said that Harrietsham Parish Council is responsible for Harrietsham Surgery, maybe a letter can be drafted to Harrietsham Parish Council. The Lenham Surgery is currently negotiating an extension. The large oak tree cannot be knocked down. Julia said parking is a problem and the locking and unlocking of the gate in the morning so that surgery staff can park and get into the surgery by 8am. The practice does have one key to the padlock. Maybe more keys could be cut or even a new padlock with a digital code. Julia will sort this out. 
9.
AOB - 

Terry said that the PPG can be helpful stepping in on Wednesdays 1-2 pm to cover lunchtime problems.

It was suggested that the PPG meets in the evening to accommodate those who work but Elaine said that she cannot do that as she is already extremely busy.

Patient Review Forms – needs revising – Elaine said that it is not being used anymore. 

Margaret said that her medication has not been reviewed for 13 years to her knowledge.

Pharmacists are being paid £45 for each person who goes into the chemist and requests to have their blood pressure taken. The NHS pays of course. Doesn’t seem right Jan said when you can buy your own kit for less than that. Patients can go into the surgery to use the BP machine there for free and pass 3 copies or the report to reception, ensuring their Name and Date of Birth are clear.
Can the surgery issue prescriptions for 2 months rather than just one month. New pharmacist will sort this out. LVP Could have a storage problem and people do not always collect on time.

Elaine said that the Paramedics are doing a lot of the work normally done by GPs – e.g. home visits

Date of next meeting: AGM Monday 7th November at 1.00 pm in the Community Centre
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